

CURRICULUM COMMITTEE MINUTES
Friday, February 13, 2009
Room C243
9:00 a.m.

Attendance:  Karen Aubin, Rick Bennett, Anthony Benoit, Ann Branchini, 
James Copeland, Jeff Crouch, Dave Ferreira, Ellen Freeman, Kathy Gundersen, 
Christine Hammond, Mildred Hodge, Brian Kennedy, Christine Languth, 

Carole Lee - Recorder.
Guests:  Mark Comeau, Susan Topping
Rick Bennett  motioned to accept the minutes of previous meeting with following correction noted:  James Copeland recommended book orders be given to individual faculty members not to DC; seconded by Christine Hammond, unanimously approved. 
1.  Curriculum

New Course Proposals
· IDS K105  –The First Year Experience - Susan Topping presented a new course description for IDS 105 (First Year Experience) which includes learning outcomes.  This will be submitted for inclusion in the college catalog.  It was noted that the FYE Task Force is currently working with faculty to include the outcomes in the course as it is now being taught.  Kathy Gundersen asked about the reading and writing requirements of students who may not place into college-level courses and asked if we were not “setting the students up for failure” with these outcomes.  She was assured that this was not the case. Susan noted that they are looking for coherency among instructors teaching the course.  Brian Kennedy asked about the Developmental FYE course proposal, which he was told was off the table at this time.  There is no systematic review of this course to date; more work to be done.  Students are advised to take 024 and 105.  Skills are now folded into the outcomes, they are not the ultimate end result.  Brian Kennedy noted that placement is advisor-based and asked about ESOL 060/061 students.  Would they be able to pass 105?  It was noted that the answer would be better coming from the instructors that are teaching the course.  Christine Languth noted that there is a pre-requisite for IDS 105 “Completion of ESL*K060 and ESL* K061if appropriate.”

James Copeland motioned to accept the revised course proposal; Mildred Hodge seconded; unanimously approved.  Dean Branchini commended the FYE Task Force for a job well done!
· First-Run Online & Hybrid Course Proposals – ENG 102/ENG 202 –Literature and Composition and Technical Writing -  Tabled until next meeting.  There is also a proposal for an online Graphics course which is currently being reviewed by the EdTech Committee which will be brought forward at a later date.  It was clarified that proposed hybrid courses do need to come through Curriculum for review/approval.
New Certificate Proposals – 
· Sustainable Facilities Operations – Anthony Benoit explained that this certificate is being proposed with funding from the 4th statewide DOL SOAR grant in response to “Green Jobs” in the state.  The only new course is Sustainable Design (ARC K282) which has been run as a Trends & Issue/Topics course.  Mark Comeau explained that students that this certificate would appeal to would be students who are already n the program or industry who are trying to sharpen their skills.  After some discussion, it was agreed that this certificate proposal be revisited at the next meeting with refined outcomes and two new course proposals that for Sustainable Design and Alternative Building Systems which are included in the certificate. 
Course/Catalog Changes – 

· In keeping with the system wide common course numbering, proposal was brought forward to cross-list MFG *K239 (Geometric Dimensioning and Tolerancing) with CAD *K2XX.  Ellen Freeman motioned to accept proposed change; seconded by Karen Aubin; Unanimously approved.
· ECE Certificate (revisited) – Returned to committee with clarification regarding number of credits in certificate.  Anthony Benoit motioned to approve; seconded by Kathy Gundersen; unanimously approved.
These changes are to be included in the catalog ASAP as they are to be implemented effective Fall 2009.

Program Changes 
Mark Comeau presented a proposed a Design & Building Cluster for certificates in which there would be a common first semester and certificate specific second semesters.  In the Architectural Design Technology certificate the second semester of the existing program of study requires a student to take COM K173 (Public Speaking) it is being requested that it be changed to a Technical Elective (see advisor); this change has been tabled until the next meeting; in the second year (3rd semester) the existing program of study requires a student to take a Humanities/Social Science Elective; proposal calls for a Humanities: Humanities & Arts elective; in the 4th semester, the existing Humanities/Social Science elective would be stay the same.  

Chris Hammond suggested that maybe the one credit speech option course would work.  Mark stated that he does provide presentation skills to the students in the program and they are well-versed in presenting.  For Gen ed reasons, need to remove an open elective in the proposal and replace it with a general education elective.
Architectural Drafting Technology Certificate title changed to Architectural Graphics.  Other changes in this certificate are:

Substitute PHY K114 (Mechanics) with ARC K108 (Building Materials)

Substitute COM K173 (Public Speaking) with ART K111 (Drawing I)

Substitute Open Elective with Directed Elective.  
In second semester of the Architectural Graphics Certificate, it is proposed to replace Public Speaking with ART K111 (Drawing I) and eliminate the open elective.  

James Copeland motioned to accept proposal with changes as discussed and course changes as proposed; seconded by Christine Hammond; unanimously approved.
In the first semester of the Construction Management Certificate it is proposed to drop ARC K221 (Contracts & Specs) and replace it with a Directed Elective (See Program Coordinator). And in the second semester, replace the three electives with CTC K129 (Fundamentals of Construction Management CTC K229 (Estimating & Scheduling), MAT K137 (Intermediate Algebra) and a Directed Elective (ARC K102/137/221/241.  
Rick Bennett motioned to accept proposal with changes as discussed; seconded by James Copeland; unanimously approved.

James Copeland mentioned that the Sustainable Facilities Management certificate proposal is over the credit limit; noted that it will be changed before it goes up to the BOT for approval. 
New Degree/Option Proposals

                  NONE

2.  Additional Items/Announcements
· Dave Ferreira stated that there are still Professional Development applications available for anyone wishing to attend the Kellogg Institute in Boone, North Carolina for a 4-week intensive program on developmental programs .  Title III will pay for two attendees; one person is already attending (Rhonda Spaziani/Student Services) it would be great to have the academic side represented.  Gayla Holmes and Marcie Burch attended last year and had a phenomenal experience.  It is preferred that a full-time employee apply.  All costs are covered (tuition, travel expenses).  Masters level credit is received.  He asked that the Department Chairs please mention this great opportunity in their department meetings.  
· General Education Question – Tony Benoit suggested that in the new course proposal form there should be a question included: “Will this course support any of the college’s general education outcomes?  If so, please describe how.”  This should also be included in the course outcomes.  Faculty need to specify which general education outcome it meets and assesses.  Ultimately would like to have a list of general education courses listed.  The review process would be similar to that of the Distance Learning courses.  He also noted that the faculty could speak to the other members of the GenEd Task Force who are planning a GenEd workshop on March 6th.  The presentation will be held during the Academic Division meeting on that day.  Elumen representative will be coming at the end of March to help put courses into GenEd.  Once the system is in place it will be great!  This is required by NEASC to show how students meet General Education requirements.  George Rezendes is working on getting the college on board with institutional assessment.  

A motion was made by Kathy Gundersen to amend the New Course Proposal Form to include this question; seconded by Dave Ferreira; unanimously approved.

· James Copeland inquired about computer timeout allowances being set at longer than 15 minutes on computers in classrooms.  He noted that this is very disruptive during lectures.  Dean Branchini said she will contact Dean Goetchius to see about getting them set for at least 30 minutes.  This is a great concern/problem with faculty.  
· Dean Branchini mentioned that she has met with the Humanities and Social Sciences departments regarding a draft proposal for departmental restructuring due to the overload of disciplines in the Humanities department.  The change won’t take place until the Fall; another department chair will need to be in place.  Kathy Gundersen asked about History being under Humanities/Fine Arts.  Dean Branchini stated that this will be solved when they go to GenEd and that she hopes to have this finalized by April.  James Copeland asked for everyone to respect that this is a DRAFT.  Dean Branchini is open to any ideas.  She noted that she has President Jones’ approval to go forward with this.  Jeff Crouch stated that his department understands the need for the change and is all for it.
· Karen Aubin noted that the Chancellor’s office will not approve the newly proposed L/S (Lab/Self-paced) indicators for the Math courses that came through curriculum last semester.  Therefore, when the students look at the schedule on-line they will not see the L or S.  We can, however, use”Self-pace” in the title.  
· Karen reminded Department Chairs that classroom space in the fall will be limited and challenging, need to do some creative scheduling, possibly a lot more Friday/Saturday classes and possibly some Sunday classes as we do not want to cut any classes.  She also reminded everyone that we have an approved intersession schedule for 2010 and summer classes will be going forth.   
· Dean Branchini announced that as of Fall 2009, we will be moving to on-line student evaluations, no more paper/pen!  System office is in the process of working out the bugs.  Students will not be able to see their grades until evaluations are submitted.  Dean Branchini is open to any suggestions.
3.  Adjournment
No other items were brought forward; Rick Bennett motioned to adjourn; seconded by James Copeland.  Meeting adjourned at 11:12 AM.
